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[Dr. McKinley, message Winning The War Within ]  < 365 > 
Thank you Julie for singing for us tonight. Thank each of you for coming 
and for being here. It’s great to see you and great to have you here at 
the Connection Service tonight. It’s amazing that it was one week ago that 
we gathered here, prayed together, went home and realized that a…, America 
was again engaged in a war and in the course of a week we have watched as 
the coalition of willing forces have pushed toward Baghdad and ultimately 
a…, with the objective of re…of a regime change that a…, will liberate the 
people of Iraq and the ultimate outcome is going to be to rid that part of 
the world from a dictator who’s aggression and oppression have resulted in 
a core of resistance and of injury and of evil that is terrorized the 
people’s of that part of the world. It is also to mean that ultimately we 
will remove and ultimately see a…, a breakdown, if you will, a…, of a 
nation that has many times shown itself to be a partner with terrorists. 
And so these have been, as though it were, the objectives of the war in 
which we have now been engaged and a…, day by day and hour by hour we’re 
all keeping our eyes focused on what’s happening in Iraq and in that part 
of the world. 
 
It’s also been an interesting war because a…, suddenly within the last 7 
days, 8 days we’ve had a whole new series of words burst onto the scene 
and a… become a part of our vocabulary. That’s been so significant that 
this a…, morning in the U.S.A. Today Newspaper, in the Life Section there 
was a feature article that simply said, War, Having It’s Way With Words, 
and that article begins with a…, some interesting information. It says new 
military jargon gets imbedded fast. It says confused by military jargon 
embedded in Operation Iraqi Freedom? Join the coalition. War is always 
contributed share of military terms that find their way into everyday 
language. Many are euphemisms for really bad stuff, things like friendly 
fire and daisy cutter and collateral damage. But in the war in Iraq 
observers say jargon is especially heavy and has increased rapidly just in 
a very few days. We’ve heard the term coalition of the willing. We’ve 
heard the a…, term target of opportunity, a… we’ve heard the infamous 
statement of shock and awe and a…, deconflicting the air space and of 
course imbedded reporters. And all of these words and terms and phrases 
have taken on a new life and a new definition for us just in the last few 
days as we’ve become accustomed to what’s happening in the world and 
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what’s happening in particular in this war. It’s also been a war in which 
we have come to realize that while we deeply and confidently believe that 
the ultimate outcome is going to be victory, we also know that that 
victory is going to come as a result of some significant conflicts and of 
some costly battles. We also know tonight, as we’re in this building, that 
there are going to be casualties and there have been casualties. We know 
that we’re going to see prisoners of war. In fact I’ve just heard, just 
before I walked in the door this evening that apparently Channel 11 News 
is doing a feature article tonight on one of the prisoners of war who 
apparently became a Christian, accepted Christ, as it was reported in the 
news in Kuwait, was baptized in the desert as we saw Sunday and was one of 
those who has now been taken captive and prisoner. Of course, we need to 
pray for this young soldier and for their faith in these hours as they are 
involved in this struggle. But ultimately I say that to say to you that 
the struggle towards victory comes at a price and exactly what I’m saying 
to you about this conflict and this war that is so all encompassing in our 
minds and hearts in the world around us, is very much how the Bible 
portrays the image of living the Christian life in the world in which we 
live today. In fact we’ve been involved in a series of studies on 
Wednesday night that we’ve called Journey With Hope in the book of 1st 
Peter. Little did I know when I started this series in January how 
important it would be for us to focus on that hope and to focus on that 
journey as we would make it in the course of this year. But we’ve been 
working through the book of 1st Peter, we’ve looked at a whole series of 
verses where Peter is talked about the confidence and the security of the 
identity that we have in Christ; what Christ has done for us and how that 
though we may be scattered in the world and though we may suffer in this 
world that we never need to doubt or to question the significance of what 
God has done on behalf of His people because all of that has been laid out 
in 1st Peter chapter 1 and in the opening verses of chapter 2. 
 
Tonight I want you to turn to the next portion of Scripture that we want 
to embrace and investigate together, it’s 1st Peter chapter 2 beginning in 
verse 11 and here in this single verse Peter shifts his focus. If we were 
really to be true to the breakdown of chapters in all reality chapter 2 
probably needed to end with verse 10 and chapter 3 needed to start with 
verse 11 because this is the place where Peter quits talking about the 
doctrine and the theology and the teaching of what God has done for us and 
how that is to be effected in our lives and how it is to effect how we 
live day in and day out. And here he begins to focus in a strategic 
fashion on some tactical things that need to be a part of the mindset and 
of the operation of our daily lives and from here through the end of the 
book all he’s gonna talk about is how to live a life though you are 
scattered, though you are separated, though you may suffer in this world 
in which we live, here are some things that you need to know. So he begins 
to describe that in 1st Peter chapter 2 in verse 11, he says: 
 
Beloved,… 
 
An affectionate title. If I stepped to this microphone tonight and said to 
you, beloved, it would be a little corny in our culture. We don’t call 
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each other beloved, but I think you understand the significance, it was a 
title of affection. He’d been teaching and describing to them the 
significance of who they were but now he said but now: 
 
11Beloved, I beg you as sojourners and pilgrims, abstain from fleshly lusts 
which war against your…against the soul, 12having your conduct honorable 
among the Gentiles, that when they speak against you as evildoers, they 
may, by your good works which they observe, glorify God in the day of 
visitation. 
 
When he shifts gears, he does so from talking about the image about who we 
are in Christ to an image of war and of battle and of conflict. And while 
we may be getting new words today to describe the conflict that we’re 
engaged in, in Iraq, the reality is, is that the imagery of war is a very 
old image that is often used in the Bible to describe this life that we 
live and this world in which we’re living and to describe for us the 
significance of being a follower of Christ and facing the conflicts that 
we face in the world today. So for this reason with affectionate address 
but with passionate appeal Peter says to the people, I beg you, I beg you 
to engage in a battle and I beg you in this battle to fight as though you 
were going to win, and I beg you in this battle to never loose sight of 
the ultimate outcome that going to occur, but beloved I beg you to count 
the cost, to realize that you can be a casualty and that in this war there 
are prisoners of war. In fact in describing what it takes to win the war I 
believe that in these 2 verses that Peter gives us 3 statements, 3 steps 
of action that we need to take if we’re going to win in the battle that we 
are engaged in as believers seeking to live and to be followers of Christ 
in obedience and truth in a world that has forgotten and rejected God. 
 
And the first of those things that I believe that must be a part of our 
strategy and a part of the tactical performance of our life, is that 
simply we must do this, we must REMEMBER THE RULES OF ENGAGEMENT. If you 
wanna win the war you gotta remember the rules of engagement. And how does 
he frame the rules of engagement? Very quickly by saying, beloved I 
implore you, I be you as sojourners and as pilgrims. To you and to me 
pilgrims only have something to do with Thanksgiving and way back there in 
American history. But to the Israelites who heard this message, who were 
Jewish believers, it was a very fruitful and a very vibrant term, because 
the idea of being a sojourner was being one who was like Abraham, who was 
the father of all of the Jewish people. Abraham was one who left his 
country not knowing where he was going to follow the will of God and so as 
a sojourner he was willing by faith to be a follower of God, even if he 
didn’t know where he was going, even if the decisions that he made didn’t 
make sense, even if the things that he had to do were hard and difficult 
he was willing by faith to follow God and so he said I want you to be a 
sojourner and I want you to be a pilgrim and the rule of engagement that 
must be embraced in your heart is for you to never forget, this is not 
your home. You’re here! You’re making the journey but don’t ever assume 
that occupation in this world means ownership because God has called you, 
not to be owned of this world or to be a part of this world, but God has 
called you to make the journey through this world. And your whole life and 
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your whole mission is now caught up in this idea of being one who is a 
follower of Christ, will appropriately understand the rule of engagement 
and therefore will not get engaged in this life. A Christian can never buy 
in to a philosophy of life that says, when in Rome…what’s the rest of it? 
Do as the Romans! Un,un Peter said don’t ever buy into the idea that 
because you’re here you just do what everybody else does, because you have 
been called to live a distinctively different life and this is the very 
heart of what Jesus Christ said and what Jesus Christ prayed for His 
disciples. Keep your hand there in 1st Peter and go back to the book of 
John, chapter 17. John 17 is actually The Lord’s Prayer. We often speak of 
the prayer over there in Matthew 6 as being The Lord’s Prayer but the 
reality is The Lord’s Prayer is in John chapter 17 where we have Jesus 
praying for His disciples and as Jesus is praying for His disciples this 
is what he prays for them in John chapter 17 beginning in verse 15 Jesus 
says Father: 
 
“I do not pray that You should take them… 
 
That is My followers, believers, 
 
…out of the world, but that You would keep them from the evil one. They 
are not of the world, just as I am not of the world.” 
 
Jesus literally said and we’ve said it many times, paraphrasing what He 
said we are to live in this world but we are not to be of this world and 
if there’s a fundamental rule of engagement for every believer to 
understand how to live life it is that we must live life in this world but 
we must never see ourselves as being of this world. And if we ever loose 
sight of the fact that we’re in it but not of it we will loose sight of 
the hope that we have in Christ, because the thing that makes a difference 
in the hope that we have in Christ is knowing that our life is never going 
to settle, never going to make sense, never gonna be secure here in this 
world. We’re sojourners, we’re pilgrims. He went on to pray in verse 17 
Father: 
 
“Sanctify them…” 
 
The word sanctification literally can me to set apart or to wash, to 
cleanse, to separate and He says Father: 
 
“Sanctify them by Your truth. Your word is truth.” 
 
So while I’m in the world I’m not of the world but I’m sanctified by truth 
in this world so that I’m no longer to live under the stain and under the 
chain of sin. So with this simple statement Peter is simply saying, God 
has some specific standards for you and for me and as we go through this 
world we must in the discourse of life be concerned about those standards 
that God has established. We’re in the world, we’re not of the world and 
because of that being in this world and not being of this world those 
standards are gonna make life a little more challenging for us. The 
discipline is going to be higher and more specific but it’s real and it’s 
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important and you cannot forget it if you’re gonna win the war. Never 
loose sight of your mission. So principle number 1 to win the war is to 
remember the rules of engagement, I’m in the world but I’m not of the 
world. 
 
Principle number 2, though, is this, I must RECOGNIZE THE RESISTANCE OF 
THE ENEMY. I must not only remember the rules of engagement but I must 
recognize the resistance of the enemy and the Bible clearly says, back in 
the book of 1st Peter chapter 2 and verse 11 that we have to understand 
that we are embattling, we are in a battle with an enemy and the enemy is 
described in chapter 2, verse 11 when it says: 
 
Beloved, I beg you as sojourners and pilgrims… < turn tape > …from fleshly 
lust which war against the soul, 
 
Literally, that day by day create campaigns of conflict in life to fight 
against your soul, to take ground, to push you back from where God intends 
for you be and where Christ would have you to go in your walk with Him.  
 
…abstain from fleshly lust which war against the soul, 
 
Literally there is a battle that goes on inside of you for your soul to 
keep you from being what God wants you to be and every true believer will 
on a daily basis will have to fight the battle with this enemy and the 
greatest struggle is that the enemy is within. Yes, there’re a lot of 
battle to be wo…to be dealt with on the outside but the most dangerous is 
when you have to fight the battle within. You know just last night on the 
news we were hearing that, they’re a whole group of Iraqi soldiers who are 
now showing up in American uniforms and who are presenting themself as 
being American soldiers only to get close enough so that when they get 
there they can accomplish some sort of a terrorist mission. You see 
there’s nothing worse than the enemy within when the enemy gets inside and 
gets close, because that’s where the greatest destruction can be done. As 
long as I know that the enemy’s way out there I can set back and I can 
battle and I can fortress myself, but the greatest challenge is when I 
have to deal with the enemy within and the greatest enemy that every one 
of us has to face, the campaigns against the soul are those that come from 
fleshly lust that war against the soul. Over a hundred years ago a great 
evangelist in America by the name of Dwight Lymen Moody, D. L. Moody said 
this, he said: 
 
“I have more trouble with D. L. Moody than any man I know.” 
 
Heh! And if we were to be honest every one of us would have to admit that, 
that there is a constant warfare and thus we must have a constant guard. 
This battle that I’m talking to you about is very thoroughly described in 
the book of Romans. If you’ll keep your hand in 1st Peter and got back to 
Romans chapter 7 for just a moment, I want you to investigate, I want you 
to see with me what the Bible says about this battle because it is a very 
real battle and believers, even those who have known Christ and have 
served Christ will fight this battle. This is the apostle Paul writing and 
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speaking and telling of his own spiritual journey and this is what he says 
in chapter 7 of Romans beginning in verse 14: 
 
14For we know that the law is spiritual, but I am carnal, sold under sin. 
15For what I’m doing, I do not understand. For what I will to do, that I do 
not practice; but what I hate that I do. 16If then, I do what I will not to 
do, I agree with the law that it is good. 17But now, it is no longer I who 
do it, but sin that dwells in me. 18For I know that in me (that is, in my 
flesh) nothing good dwells; for to will is present in me, but to perform 
what is good I do not find. 
 
Paul said, I have a battle in my life and I know what I’m supposed to do 
and I know how I’m supposed to live but it seems that I do the very thing 
that I’m not supposed to do and the thing I don’t wanna do that the thing 
that I do. Anybody else admit that you’ve ever faced that struggle in 
life? Thank you for being honest. The rest of you, you need to come to a 
point of repentance in your life in getting right with God, getting honest 
and open, because the reality is, is that every one of us, who truly know 
Christ, know what it is to live in a world where though we know what to do 
and what we ought to do we don’t do it and here the Bible is talking about 
the fact that there are lusts in the flesh that war against the soul. 
What’s he talkin about and what does he have in mind here, lust of the 
flesh? Well, I was reading a marvelous commentary, in fact you might wanna 
write this commentary down about what it had to say on this subject. It’s 
a commentary that is found in the Bible, in the book of Galatians chapter 
5 in verse 16. I have learned that the greatest commentary on the Bible is 
the Bible. Did you know that? And if you ever wanna know how to study the 
Bible, the best way is just to see what the Bible has to say about the 
Bible. And so if you’ll take your Bible and open it back over to Galatians 
chapter 5 in verse 16 you’ll find exactly what Peter had in mind when he 
was talking here about the lusts that war against your soul because here 
Paul his friend and his counterpart, a fellow apostle in ministry was 
describing to the church in Galatia exactly what this lust of the flesh 
is. Beginning in Galatians chapter 5 in verse 16 the Bible says: 
 
I say then: Walk in the spirit, and you will not fulfill… 
 
What does the rest of it say? 
 
…the lust of the flesh. 
 
Okay so that’s, that’s the same subject, remember what he said? 
 
…the lust of the flesh that wars against your soul. 
 
So therefore if there are fleshly lusts that lor…war against my soul and 
the Bible says I’m to walk in the Spirit and I won’t fulfill the lust of 
the flesh then there is a spiritual battle between the spiritual world and 
the fleshly world in which I live. So he goes on to describe it here in 
verse 17 of Galatians: 
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17For the flesh lusts against the Spirit, and the Spirit lusts against the 
flesh and they are contrary to one another so that you do not do the 
things that you wish. 18But if you are led by the Spirit, you are not under 
the law. 19Now the works of the flesh are evident… 
 
What are they? 
 
…adultery, fornication, uncleanness, lasciviousness, 20idolatry, sorcery, 
hatred, contentions, jealousies, outbursts of wrath, selfish-ambitions, 
dissensions, heresies, 21envy murders, drunkenness, revelries, and the 
like; of which I tell you beforehand, just as I told you in time past, 
that those who practice such things will not inherit the kingdom of God. 
 
If this is just your life, if this is the reference sheet on your life 
then it’s pretty evident you don’t know Christ and there are a lot of 
people who this is the standard of reference on their life. This is how 
they live day in and day out. Read the newspaper! Watch a…watch a news 
report! Just watch people! But you see the Bible says that if I’m not just 
living in the lust of the flesh but I’m walking in the Spirit that this is 
not to be the way that I’m living and yet there is a war inside of me 
because I have an imprint because of sin that would move me and motivate 
me to live out attitudes and actions and to fulfill appetites that would 
gratify my flesh in this physical world in which I’m living. So I have to 
battle the enemy within. Attitudes, appetites, actions; of course the most 
prominent of those and the one that we, I think, are so often most 
familiar with when we think about fleshly lust is the arena of sexual 
temptation and sexual sin and I’m not sure that any other generation in 
history has lived with the full frontal assault of sexual temptation and 
sexual lust that is being faced and is being poured out in the lives of 
people in our nation and in the culture of this world as it is today. It’s 
aggressive, it’s powerful, it’s destructive, it’s seductive and it’s real. 
Now I say that because I can’t help but touch that subject when I come to 
the idea of abstaining from fleshly lusts. Heh! It would seem to me that 
of all the pictures that Peter is talking about here this is clearly one 
of the most evident and yet I was thinking the other day about what the 
Bible has to say and what the Bible teaches about human sexuality and I 
think it’s something very important for us to think about and for us to 
talk about because we all know the battle that goes on and we’re all aware 
of the issues that surface in the world, but, but again if I’m going to 
think and to live biblically then how am I to see this whole arena of who 
I am as a man or who you are as a man or a woman as we seek to be godly 
pilgrims and sojourners in this world in which we’re living and I was 
thinking the other day that I believe the Bible gives us 5 BASIC THINGS 
THAT WE NEED TO KNOW AND UNDERSTAND ABOUT HUMAN SEXUALITY and so I’m gonna 
just take a moment and just talk about this, not extensively, but just 
very openly and very specifically because I believe it’s an important 
point when we talk about an enemy that we all struggle with on the inside. 
 
Number 1, the Bible teaches that HUMAN SEXUALITY IS A CORE ISSUE OF 
IDENTITY. If your ever gonna be healthy as a person you have to understand 
that you are a spiritual being, you’re an emotional being, you are a 
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physical therefore a sexual being. The Bible says in the book of Genesis 
that God made man and that male and female made He them. And that’s why if 
there’s ever a time in life where confusion and where ultimately the 
ultimate amount of depression and of distortion can occur it’s when sexual 
identity is tampered with. Because God makes it very specific from the 
beginning male and female made He them, and whether we like it or not in 
the rhetoric and the political world in which we live today the reality 
is, is that the Bible is very pro-sexual as long as we’re careful to 
define heterosexuality as being male and female and that anything else is 
not what God desired and so we have to understand that human sexuality is 
a core issue of identity, it will define you and it must define you but if 
you do not let it be defined appropriately it will destroy you because 
it’s a part of how God has made you. 
 
Secondly, I believe that the Bible teaches and illustrates that HUMAN 
SEXUALITY IS A POINT OF COMMON CURIOSITY. I think we all know that. We’re 
curious about this aspect of live. We especially see that in children, 
heh, we all live for that day when they say, “Mommy, Daddy, where did I 
come from? How did I get here?” And as they begin to explore the 
differences tryin to understand, heh! 
 
Heard about a little boy that went with his daddy to get a puppy, came 
back home, walked in the door showin the puppy to his mom. His mom was 
lookin at it and talkin about what a sweet puppy it was and very quickly 
she said I wonder what it is? And he said, “Oh it’s a girl!” She says, 
“It’s a girl?” She said, “How did you know that?” He said, “Well, daddy 
told me!” She said, “Well, that’s interesting.” She said, “How’d daddy a…, 
how’d daddy tell you that?” He said, “Well, I noticed that he looked 
underneath.” and he said, “Well I guess it’s written on the bottom.” 
[pause for congregation laughter] 
 
Human sexuality is a point of common curiosity and we know that because 
sex sells and inquiring minds wanna know right? Exactly! 
 
Number 3, the Bible teaches that HUMAN SEXUALITY IS AN AREA OF GREAT 
VULNERABILITY and while it is something that God has made and something 
that God has designed it is something that man is curious about and all of 
what the Bible teaches, it is an area of vulnerability. While it’s 
beautiful and precious it can be injurious. That’s why the Bible tells us 
in 1st Corinthians chapter 10, verses 12 and 13: 
 
12…let him who thinks he stands take heed lest he fall. 13For there’s no 
temptation taken to you but such as is common to man;… 
 
And there is a commonness to temptation and a, and a vulnerability to 
sexual temptation in particular to which we must be aware and alert 
because it is one of the ways in which we can be so easily brought in to 
casualty in our Christianity. What I share with you tonight I share 
because of a great burden in my life of how many casualties of war I have 
seen in the ministry. Because of what I have seen and what I have known of 
those who have become prisoners of this war in their lives and so it is 
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very important for us to understand that while God has created us as 
sexual beings and that it’s a part of our identity and while it indeed 
there is a curiosity we are vulnerable in this area of life and we need to 
treat it with care. You’ve probably heard and heard the illustration but I 
think it is so germane to this moment that sexuality is just like a fire. 
It’s a wonderful thing to have a fireplace in a home and to enjoy the 
warmth and the beauty of a fire as it is there in the home, in the 
fireplace; but let me tell you if the fire gets out of the fireplace and 
gets into the wall you’ve got a problem. And as long as sexuality is kept 
within its protective measure designed by God, one man and one woman 
together the life and the covenant of marriage, then it is safe. But 
ladies and gentlemen when it is no longer in that confines it can destroy 
a city, a community, a nation, a world. And so we need to understand what 
the Bible teaches about it. 
 
Fourth, I believe the Bible teaches that HUMAN SEXUALITY IS TIED TO OUR 
EMOTIONAL CAPACITY. It is not just an issue of physical gratification, it 
is equally a very significant issue of physiological impact. In 1st 
Corinthians chapter 6 the Bible talks to us about sexual immorality and 
the Bible says what? 
 
19…do you not know that your body is the temple of the Holy Spirit 20…you 
been bought with a price, you’re to glorify God with your body… 
 
But before the Bible says that it says: 
 
Does anyone not know to whom he… 
 
Speaking specifically to man. 
 
…to man who joins himself to a harlot become one with her… 
 
That there is a bond greater than the physical moment and the act that 
takes place and it is an emotional, physiological issue and one of the 
most destructive things is to not recognize the need to be protected 
emotionally as well as to be protected physically. 
 
There’s a fifth thing that I believe the Bible teaches and that is that 
HUMAN SEXUALITY IS DESIGNED BY GOD FOR FULFILLMENT IN INTIMACY. A 
beautiful picture of that’s Genesis chapter 1 < should be chapter 2 >, 
verse 24 and 25 when God made the man and woman, put them together in the 
garden. The Bible says: 
 
For this cause shall a man leave his father and mother and cleave to his 
wife and the two shall become one flesh. 
 
And it is a part of the design of God. And therefore we need to honor it, 
we need to protect it, we need to promote it, but we need to understand 
that in the world in which we are living this is one of the most 
significant points of battle and it’s also a realm in which in our world 
it’s become a playground where fleshly drives are just free to run wild 
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and we have promoters of every form of promiscuity and every form of 
deviation that you can imagine. Is it any wonder that Peter said abstain 
from fleshly lusts that war against your soul? Now that’s not all. I mean 
I just stopped on the issue of human sexuality. I haven’t even dealt with 
the issues of attitudes and all of the things that go on inside of us and 
you see the more, the more spiritual we get the more we’re able to cover 
those attitudes in spiritual garb and spiritual terminology. But you see 
the Bible says, you’re gonna lose the, you’re gonna lose the battle and 
lose the victory if you don’t know how to deal with the enemy that is 
within. And so we have to ultimately come to the place where each and 
every one of us recognizes the significance and the seriousness of this 
battle and the resistance of the enemy and being a Christian and living 
for Christ is never going to be easy. It is going to require a disciplined 
restraint for anyone who is enlisted in the Lord’s army. 
 
One of my favorite commentators of yesterday is a man by the name of F. B. 
Meir, and this is what he has said, he said: 
 
“We need to realize how destructive these fleshly lusts are to the inner 
life. They attack and conquer it and lead it into captivity, impairing its 
energies, sullying its purity, lowering its tone and cutting off the locks 
of moral strength. Remember then when tempted to yield to some unholy 
prompting, even though you only indulge the thought or wish, that you are 
exposing yourself to a certain deminu…” 
 
[pause] I’ll get there hang on. [pause for congregation laughter] is it up 
there? You can read it! [pause for more laughter] 
 
“to a certain…of spiritual force.” 
 
[pause for more laughter] Boy, these guys that would lived yesterday used 
a different a…, dictionary. 
 
“Which will inevitably cripple your endeavors and will show its self in 
failure and defeat. No act of sensual indulgence is possible without 
inevitable injury to our true selves. It may be forgiven and put away 
through the forgiveness of God, by the blood of Jesus, but the soul can 
never be quite what it would have been had the temptation been overcome 
and the grace of self-restraint exercised.” 
 
I believe that and I also believe this, that if the Bible teaches 
anything, that Jesus came to redeem us from sin and to release us from 
it’s power and if I didn’t believe that I wouldn’t preach this message 
because you see just being redeemed is not enough, I need to be released. 
You see it’s not just enough for us to go to Iraq and to redeem the people 
of Iraq from their dictator if all we do is to leave them under the 
oppression of another dictator. The idea is to see freedom, that’s why 
that’s a part of the whole strategy, it’s freedom. That’s a high value for 
us as a people, as a culture, but how much more is it true for the people 
of God living in this world? And if I’m to remember the rule of engagement 
I’m in the world but I’m not of the world that means therefore that I am 
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no longer to live enslaved and enchained and in bondage as a casualty in 
this battle. I am to live in the power of Christ. That’s why the Bible 
says in Hebrews chapter 12: 
 
1That seeing then such a great cloud of witnesses, let us lay aside every 
weight, and the sins which would so easily entangle us, and let us run 
with endurance the race that is set before us, 2looking unto Jesus,… 
 
And while the enemy is real and is within, the war within can be won 
through the power of the blood of Jesus Christ and through the authority 
of His Word and if that can’t happen spiritually we don’t have anything to 
tell the world. So the bottom line is, is that we’ve got to deal with 
fleshly desire. What a contrast between this term fleshly desire in verse 
11 and what he talked about back up in verse 2 when he said you are to: 
 
…desire the pure milk of the word… 
 
What is my strength and strategy to overcome the enemy of the flesh? It is 
the power of the Word of God that feeds the life of the Spirit. And then 
I’m to live by a different law and to live by a different principle and 
it’s no longer to live under the dominion of the flesh but now to live in 
the power of the Holy Spirit and that’s why the Bible says, walk in the 
Spirit and you’ll no longer fulfill the lust of flesh. It’s doesn’t say 
fight the flesh, it says walk in the Spirit. There’s a new power source in 
your life as a Christian and therefore in the book of Romans chapter 6, 
Paul simply says: 
 
Do not present your members as instruments of unrighteousness to sin, but… 
present your members as instruments of righteousness to God. 
 
And day by day I show up for duty to say, God here I am, I’m presenting 
everything I am, Lord take my eyes today, Lord take my ears today, Lord 
take my mouth today, Lord take my feet today, take my hands today, Lord 
every part of me, all of me, let me be Your soldier to fight against the 
fight of the flesh and to win in the power of the Spirit. See, if we’re 
gonna win the war within, we have to remember the rules of engagement, 
that we’re in the world and not of it and we have to recognize the 
resistance of the enemy and it is a real battle. 
 
There’s one final thing and I really am out of time and it’s simply is the 
REFLECT THE REALITY OF YOUR EXPECTATION. If I’m living in a new world and 
living by a new law then I’m living day by day reflecting the reality of 
an expectation that is different from the expectation of this world and 
that expectation is described in verse 12: 
 
Having your conduct honorable… 
 
Why doesn’t he want us to live under fleshly lust so that we can… 
 
Have our conduct honorable among the Gentiles,… 
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What does that mean? Well, we immediately tend to think of it in a racial 
tone, Jews and Gentiles. But really Gentile was a term that described 
people who were outside of the covenant and the promises of God. He’s 
talking about a lost world and so he’s simply saying here that you’re to 
have your conduct honorable among the lost world: 
 
…that when they speak against you as evildoers,… 
 
And the will when they hear you acting like you’re in the world but not of 
it and that you don’t wanna do what everybody else does, you’re gonna face 
resistance in this world. They’re gonna think you’re nuts. Holier than 
thou! They’re gonna think that there’s something wrong with you, a 
religious fanatic. But he said: 
 
…that when they speak against you as evildoers, they may by your good 
works which they observe, glorify God in the day of visitation. 
 
Literally that there would be such and influence of your life and of my 
life in the culture that people who though they oppose us cannot get 
beyond the fact that we are different and they wanna be different and they 
yearn to be different and ultimately it is that difference that makes them 
say, I need what you’ve got, I need to know Jesus. So that through the 
conviction of my life and of your life our confidence, our obedience, our 
humility, our service that ultimately they will glorify God. They will say 
this God changes lives, this God saves people. I knew them when they were 
like this but now they are like this. I knew them when they thought about 
these things but now they think about these things and that the result of 
that in life would be people who would glorify God and then in the day 
that they too stand before Christ they will give glory to the grace of God 
that was seen in your life and in my life and then has been experienced in 
their life. It’s living the life and living a life of Christ and for 
Christ and being a follower of Christ is going to mean that there are 
battles that have to be won, that there are victories that are gonna be 
shared. Those victories are gonna be in the lives of people who come to 
Christ and are gonna be in the presence of Christ when we stand before 
Him. Somehow in my mind and heart I believe that when Peter was writing 
these words that: 
 
…they may by your good works which they observed glorify God in the day of 
visitation. 
 
I believe that he was remembering the words of Jesus in The Sermon On The 
Mount, Matthew chapter 5, verse 16 that simply says this. 
 
“Let your light so shine before men, that they will see your good works…” 
 
And what will they do? 
 
“…glorify your Father which is in heaven.” 
 
Is there anything about you that might convict someone of their need to 
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know what you know and to live like you live? I’m convinced that far too 
many of us have got all of our good works like lights hidden under a 
bushel and I believe that one of the great secrets of penetrating this 
culture and reaching this day with the gospel of Christ is that we today 
more than ever before need to let people see us living the life through 
the smiles on our faces, through the service that we engage in, through 
the gifts that we give, thought the thoughtfulness that we express, 
through the kindness that we exchange, for the good that we give for bad, 
for the, for the, for the love that we show for hatred and that ultimately 
they cannot deny the power of the gospel of Christ and that ultimately 
they will see our good works and glorify our Father which is in heaven. 
Listen! We can will the war within but it’s not gonna come without battle 
and it’s not gonna happen if we’re not aware that there are casualties and 
prisoners of war so we must wear the armor of light and live for Jesus 
Christ. 
 


